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Meanwhile, the king and queen abode in the island, over against the old man and woman, and ate of the fruits that were in the island and drank of
its waters, till, one day, as they sat, there came a ship and moored to the side of the island, to fill up with water, whereupon they (63) looked at each
other and spoke. The master of the ship was a Magian and all that was therein, both men and goods, belonged to him, for that he was a merchant
and went round about the world. Now covetise deluded the old man, the owner of the island, and he went up [into the ship] and gave the Magian
news of the king's wife, setting out to him her charms, till he made him yearn unto her and his soul prompted him to use treachery and practise
upon her and take her from her hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us in the ship is a woman with child, and we fear lest she be delivered this
night. Hast thou skill in the delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.' Now it was the last of the day; so he sent to her to come up into the
ship and deliver the woman, for that the pangs of labour were come upon her; and he promised her clothes and spending-money. Accordingly, she
embarked in all assurance, with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her gear to the ship; but no sooner was she come thither than the anchors
were weighed and the canvas spread and the ship set sail..? ? ? ? ? u. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dccccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? In wine, as
the glittering sunbeams bright, my heart's contentment is, That banishes hence, with various joys, all kinds of care and dole..'There was once, of old
time, a hawk who made himself a nest hard by that of a locust, and the latter gloried in his neighbourhood and betaking herself to him, saluted him
and said, "O my lord and chief of the birds, indeed the nearness unto thee delighteth me and thou honourest me with thy neighbourhood and my
soul is fortified with thee." The hawk thanked her for this and there ensued friendship between them. One day, the locust said to the hawk, "O chief
of the birds, how cometh it that I see thee alone, solitary, having with thee no friend of thy kind of the birds, to whom thou mayst incline in time of
easance and of whom thou mayst seek succour in time of stress? Indeed, it is said, 'Man goeth about seeking the ease of his body and the
preservation of his strength, and in this there is nought more necessary to him than a friend who shall be the completion of his gladness and the
mainstay of his life and on whom shall be his dependence in his stress and in his ease.' Now I, albeit I ardently desire thy weal in that which
beseemeth thy condition, yet am I weak [and unable] unto that which the soul craveth; but, if thou wilt give me leave, I will seek out for thee one of
the birds who shall be conformable unto thee in thy body and thy strength." And the hawk said, "I commit this to thee and rely upon thee
therein.".Officer's Story, The Fifth, ii. 144..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and he made
banquets to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight among the
slaves and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts of writing
and reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of all kinds,
part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying with
brethren and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of the
cities in their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,] and
especially of the city of Baghdad.".? ? ? ? ? m. The Thirteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.?Story of the Prisoner and How God Gave Him Relief..?
? ? ? ? It chances whiles that the blind man escapes a pit, Whilst he who is clear of sight falls into it..Meanwhile, they carried the damsel into the
Commander of the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the apartments of choice. She abode in the palace, eating not
neither drinking and ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of] the concubines and thou shall see that which shall rejoice
thee." She kissed the earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade her sing. So she improvised and sang the following verses,
in accordance with that which was in her heart:.? ? ? ? ? We spent the night in passing the cup, my mates and I, Till in the Eastward heaven the
day-star did appear..148. The Lovers of Medina dcxcvi.The old woman returned to the man and told him what the damsel said; and he lusted after
her, by reason of her beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when he went in to her, he loved her and she also loved him. On this
wise they abode a great while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark (13) he espied on her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof
save that my mother told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?' asked he, and she answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to
me one night of the nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was with us, in quest of fire for her. He was absent a little while and
presently returning, took me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this, affliction overcame her and compassion possessed her; so she
sewed up my belly and tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong might and majesty), the wound healed up.".? ? ? ? ? When clear'd
my sky was by the sweet of our foregathering And not a helper there remained to disuniting Fate,.So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done,
O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,'
and sang the following verses:.'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..? ? ? ? ? Couched are
their limber spears, right long and lithe of point, Keen- ground and polished sheer, amazing wit and brain..He gained him wealth and returning to
his native land, after twenty years' absence, alighted in the neighbourhood of an old woman, whom he bespoke fair and entreated with liberality,
requiring of her a wench whom he might lie withal. Quoth she, 'I know none but a certain fair woman, who is renowned for this fashion.' (12) Then
she described her charms to him and made him lust after her, and he said, 'Hasten to her forthright and lavish unto her that which she asketh, [in
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exchange for her favours].' So the old woman betook herself to the damsel and discovered to her the man's wishes and bade her to him; but she
answered, saying, 'It is true that I was on this [fashion of] whoredom [aforetime]; but now I have repented to God the Most High and hanker no
more after this; nay, I desire lawful marriage; so, if he be content with that which is lawful, I am at his service.'.Next morning, the old woman said
to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so
haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the
hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her
and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and
wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as
he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took
him up and carried him forth of that place..As the eunuch was speaking with the king, behold, the damsel raised a corner of the curtain that shut in
the litter, so she might look upon the speaker, and saw the king. When Azadbekht beheld her and noted her fashion and her loveliness (and indeed
never set story-teller (95) eyes on her like,) his soul inclined to her and she took hold upon his heart and he was ravished by her sight. So he said to
the eunuch, "Turn the mule's head and return, for I am King Azadbekht and I will marry her myself, for that Isfehend her father is my vizier and he
will accept of this affair and it will not be grievous to him." "O king," answered the eunuch, "may God prolong thy continuance, have patience till I
acquaint my lord her father, and thou shalt take her in the way of approof, for it befitteth thee not neither is it seemly unto thee that thou take her on
this wise, seeing that it will be an affront to her father if thou take her without his knowledge." Quoth Azadbekht, "I have not patience [to wait] till
thou go to her father and return, and no dishonour will betide him, if I marry her." "O my lord," rejoined the eunuch, "nought that is done in haste is
long of durance nor doth the heart rejoice therein; and indeed it behoveth thee not to take her on this foul wise. Whatsoever betideth thee, destroy
not thyself with [undue] haste, for I know that her father's breast will be straitened by this affair and this that thou dost will not profit thee." But the
king said, "Verily, Isfehend is [my boughten] servant and a slave of my slaves, and I reck not of her father, if he be vexed or pleased." So saying,
he drew the reins of the mule and carrying the damsel, whose name was Behrjaur, to his house, married her..There was once of old time a foolish,
ignorant man, who had wealth galore, and his wife was a fair woman, who loved a handsome youth. The latter used to watch for her husband's
absence and come to her, and on this wise he abode a long while. One day, as the woman was private with her lover, he said to her, 'O my lady and
my beloved, if thou desire me and love me, give me possession of thyself and accomplish my need in thy husband's presence; else will I never
again come to thee nor draw near thee, what while I abide on life.' Now she loved him with an exceeding love and could not brook his separation
an hour nor could endure to vex him; so, when she heard his words, she said to him, ['So be it,] in God's name, O my beloved and solace of mine
eyes, may he not live who would vex thee!' Quoth he, 'To-day?' And she said, 'Yes, by thy life,' and appointed him of this..As for Mesrour, he gave
not over running till he came to the by-street, [wherein was the house] of Aboulhusn el Khelia. Now the latter was sitting reclining at the lattice,
and chancing to look round, saw Mesrour running along the street and said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Meseemeth the Khalif, when I went forth from him,
dismissed the Divan and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, to condole with her [for thee;] whereupon she arose and condoled with him [for me,]
saying, 'God greaten thy recompence for [the loss of] Aboulhusn el Khelia!' And he said to her, 'None is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad, may thy head
outlive her!' Quoth she, 'It is not she who is dead, but Aboulhusn el Khelia, thy boon-companion.' And he to her, 'None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad.'
And they gainsaid one another, till the Khalif waxed wroth and they laid a wager, and he hath sent Mesrour the sword- bearer to see who is dead.
Wherefore it were best that thou lie down, so he may see thee and go and acquaint the Khalif and confirm my saying." So Nuzhet el Fuad stretched
herself out and Aboulhusn covered her with her veil and sat at her head, weeping..? ? ? ? ? a. The Unlucky Merchant ccccxl.86. Omar ben el
Khettab and the Young Bedouin cccxcv.Now Ilan Shah had three viziers, in whose hands the affairs [of the kingdom] were [aforetime] and they
had been used to leave not the king night nor day; but they became shut out from him by reason of Abou Temam and the king was occupied with
him to their exclusion. So they took counsel together upon the matter and said, 'What counsel ye we should do, seeing that the king is occupied
from us with yonder man, and indeed he honoureth him more than us? But now come, let us cast about for a device, whereby we may remove him
from the king.' So each of them spoke forth that which was in his mind, and one of them said, 'The king of the Turks hath a daughter, whose like
there is not in the world, and whatsoever messenger goeth to demand her in marriage, her father slayeth him. Now our king hath no knowledge of
this; so, come, let us foregather with him and bring up the talk of her. When his heart is taken with her, we will counsel him to despatch Abou
Temam to seek her hand in marriage; whereupon her father will slay him and we shall be quit of him, for we have had enough of his affair.".? ? ? ?
? Indeed, your long estrangement hath caused my bowels yearn. Would God I were a servant in waiting at your door!.When the evening evened,
the king sat in his sitting- chamber and sending for his vizier, bade him relate the story of the wealthy man who lost his wealth and his wit. So he
said, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.I did as she bade me and when I returned, she said to me,
"Sit, so I may relate to thee yonder fellow's case, lest thou be affrighted at that which hath befallen him. Thou must know that I am the Khalif's
favourite, nor is there any more in honour with him than I; and I am allowed six nights in each month, wherein I go down [into the city and take up
my abode] with my [former] mistress, who reared me; and when I go down thus, I dispose of myself as I will. Now this young man was the son of
neighbours of my mistress, when I was a virgin girl. One day, my mistress was [engaged] with the chief [officers] of the palace and I was alone in
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the house. When the night came on, I went up to the roof, so I might sleep there, and before I was aware, this youth came up from the street and
falling upon me, knelt on my breast. He was armed with a poniard and I could not win free of him till he had done away my maidenhead by force;
and this sufficed him not, but he must needs disgrace me with all the folk, for, as often as I came down from the palace, he would lie in wait for me
by the way and swive me against my will and follow me whithersoever I went. This, then, is my story, and as for thee, thou pleasest me and thy
patience pleaseth me and thy good faith and loyal service, and there abideth with me none dearer than thou." Then I lay with her that night and
there befell what befell between us till the morning, when she gave me wealth galore and fell to coming to the pavilion six days in every
month..The season of my presence is never at an end, ii. 246..I abode in my house, ill, a whole month; after which I went to the bath and coming
out, opened my shop [and sat selling and buying as usual], but saw no more of the man or the woman, till, one day, there stopped before my shop a
young man, [a Turcoman], as he were the full moon; and he was a sheep-merchant and had with him a bag, wherein was money, the price of sheep
that he had sold. He was followed by the woman, and when he stopped at my shop, she stood by his side and cajoled him, and indeed he inclined to
her with a great inclination. As for me, I was consumed with solicitude for him and fell to casting furtive glances at him and winked at him, till he
chanced to look round and saw me winking at him; whereupon the woman looked at me and made a sign with her hand and went away. The
Turcoman followed her and I counted him dead, without recourse; wherefore I feared with an exceeding fear and shut my shop. Then I journeyed
for a year's space and returning, opened my shop; whereupon, behold, the woman came up to me and said, 'This is none other than a great absence.'
Quoth I, 'I have been on a journey;' and she said, 'Why didst thou wink at the Turcoman?' 'God forbid!' answered I. 'I did not wink at him.' Quoth
she, 'Beware lest thou cross me;' and went away..And the king bade him depart to his own house..He returned them the most gracious of answers
and bade carry the Magian forth of the town and set him on a high scaffold that had been builded for him there; and he said to the folk, 'Behold, I
will torture him with all kinds of fashions of torment.' Then he fell to telling them that which he had wrought of knavery with the daughter of his
father's brother and what he had caused betide her of severance between her and her husband and how he had required her of herself, but she had
sought refuge against him with God (to whom belong might and majesty) and chose rather humiliation than yield to his wishes, notwithstanding
stress of torment; neither recked she aught of that which he lavished to her of wealth and raiment and jewels..42. Er Reshid and the Barmecides
dlxvii.When her mother went out from her, Mariyeh fell to chiding the damsel for that which she had done and said to her, "Verily, death were
leifer to me than this; so look thou discover not my affair to any and I charge thee return not to the like of this fashion." Then she swooned away
and lay awhile without life, and when she came to herself, she saw Shefikeh weeping over her; whereupon she took the necklace from her neck and
the mantle from her body and said to the damsel, "Lay them in a napkin of damask and carry them to El Abbas and acquaint him with that wherein
I am for the persistence of estrangement and the effects of forbiddance." So Shefikeh took them and carried them to El Abbas, whom she found in
act to depart, for that he was about to take horse for Yemen. She went in to him and gave him the napkin and that which was therein, and when he
opened it and saw what it contained, to wit, the mantle and the necklace, his vexation was excessive and his eyes were distorted, [so that the whites
thereof appeared] and his rage was manifest in them..It is said that, when the Khalifate devolved on Omar ben Abdulaziz (42) (of whom God
accept), the poets [of the time] resorted to him, as they had been used to resort to the Khalifs before him, and abode at his door days and days, but
he gave them not leave to enter, till there came to Omar Adi ben Artah, (43) who stood high in esteem with him. Jerir (44) accosted him and
begged him to crave admission for them [to the Khalif]. "It is well," answered Adi and going in to Omar, said to him, "The poets are at thy door
and have been there days and days; yet hast thou not given them leave to enter, albeit their sayings are abiding (45) and their arrows go straight to
the mark." Quoth Omar, "What have I to do with the poets?" And Adi answered, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, the Prophet (whom God
bless and preserve) was praised [by a poet] and gave [him largesse,] and therein (46) is an exemplar to every Muslim." Quoth Omar, "And who
praised him?" "Abbas ben Mirdas (47) praised him," replied Adi, "and he clad him with a suit and said, 'O Bilal, (48) cut off from me his tongue!'"
"Dost thou remember what he said?" asked the Khalif; and Adi said, "Yes." "Then repeat it," rejoined Omar. So Adi recited the following
verses:.Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?"
Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my
slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said
to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down
on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine
that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he
awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin,
"I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".So they made
ready his affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a present and a letter under the king's hand and setting out,
fared on till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew of his coming, he despatched his officers to receive him
and entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained him three days, after which he summoned him to his
presence and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth unto kings, laid the present before him and gave him
the letter..? ? ? ? ? a. The Adventures of Beloukiya cccclxxxvi.Presently, she heard a blowing behind her; so she turned and behold, a head without
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a body and with eyes slit endlong; it was of the bigness of an elephant's head and bigger and had a mouth as it were an oven and projecting tusks, as
they were grapnels, and hair that trailed upon the earth. So Tuhfeh said, 'I take refuge with God from Satan the Stoned!' and recited the Two
Amulets; (217) what while the head drew near her and said to her, 'Peace be upon thee, O princess of Jinn and men and unique pearl of her age and
her time! May God still continue thee on life, for all the lapsing of the days, and reunite thee with thy lord the Imam!' (218) 'And upon thee be
peace,' answered she, 'O thou whose like I have not seen among the Jinn!' Quoth the head, 'We are a people who avail not to change their favours
and we are called ghouls. The folk summon us to their presence, but we may not present ourselves before them [without leave]. As for me, I have
gotten leave of the Sheikh Aboultawaif to present myself before thee and I desire of thy favour that thou sing me a song, so I may go to thy palace
and question its haunters (219) concerning the plight of thy lord after thee and return to thee; and know, O Tuhfet es Sudour, that between thee and
thy lord is a distance of fifty years' journey to the diligent traveller.' 'Indeed,' rejoined Tuhfeh, 'thou grievest me [for him] between whom and me is
fifty years' journey. And the head said to her, 'Be of good heart and cheerful eye, for the kings of the Jinn will restore thee to him in less than the
twinkling of an eye.' Quoth she,' I will sing thee an hundred songs, so thou wilt bring me news of my lord and that which hath befallen him after
me.' And the head answered, saying, 'Do thou favour me and sing me a song, so I may go to thy lord and bring thee news of him, for that I desire,
before I go, to hear thy voice, so haply my thirst (220) may be quenched.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ?
Yea, they'd join me in pouring forth tears and help me my woes to lament, And like unto me they'd become all wasted and tortured and pale..? ? ? ?
? Between mine eyes and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and thus My tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs know no relent..The Seventh Night
of the Month..Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.The Breslau Edition, which was printed from a Manuscript of the Book of the Thousand
Nights and One Night alleged to have been furnished to the Editor by a learned Arab of Tunis, whom he styles "Herr M. Annaggar" (Qu?re En
Nejjar, the Carpenter), the lacunes found in which were supplemented from various other MS. sources indicated by Silvestre de Sacy and other
eminent Orientalists, is edited with a perfection of badness to which only German scholars (at once the best and worst editors in the world) can
attain. The original Editor, Dr. Maximilian Habicht, was during the period (1825- 1839) of publication of the first eight Volumes, engaged in
continual and somewhat acrimonious (223) controversy concerning the details of his editorship with Prof. H. L. Fleischer, who, after his death,
undertook the completion of his task and approved himself a worthy successor of his whilom adversary, his laches and shortcomings in the matter
of revision and collation of the text being at least equal in extent and gravity to those of his predecessor, whilst he omitted the one valuable feature
of the latter's work, namely, the glossary of Arabic words, not occurring in the dictionaries, appended to the earlier volumes..The Vicar of the Lord
of the Worlds (162) Haroun er Reshid had a boon-companion of the number of his boon-companions, by name Ishac ben Ibrahim en Nedim el
Mausili, (163) who was the most accomplished of the folk of his time in the art of smiting upon the lute; and of the Commander of the Faithful's
love for him, he assigned him a palace of the choicest of his palaces, wherein he was wont to instruct slave-girls in the arts of lute-playing and
singing. If any slave-girl became, by his instruction, accomplished in the craft, he carried her before the Khalif, who bade her play upon the lute;
and if she pleased him, he would order her to the harem; else would he restore her to Ishac's palace..? ? ? ? ? The bitterness of false accusing shall
thou taste And eke the thing reveal that thou art fain to hide;.The company marvelled at the generosity of this man and his clemency (152) and
courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch that.When the king heard his
vizier's words, he marvelled with the utmost wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er Rehwan withdrew to his house and abode there
till eventide of the next day, when he again presented himself before the king.].? ? ? ? ? Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide; Ne'er will I
change nor e'er shall distance us divide..Haroun er Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and
Good were Restored to Him dcccci.31. The Scavenger and the Noble Lady of Baghdad cclxxxii.Thus," continued Shehrzad, "none is safe from the
calamities of fortune and the vicissitudes of time, and [in proof of this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and more extraordinary
than this. Know, O King, that one said to me, 'A friend of mine, a merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the
Mouse dccoc.The money-changer thought they did but finesse with him, that they might get the ass at their own price; but, when they went away
from him and he had long in vain awaited their return, he cried out, saying, 'Woe!' and 'Ruin!' and 'Alack, my sorry chance!' and shrieked aloud and
tore his clothes. So the people of the market assembled to him and questioned him of his case; whereupon he acquainted them with his plight and
told them what the sharpers had said and how they had beguiled him and how it was they who had cajoled him into buying an ass worth half a
hundred dirhems (47) for five thousand and five hundred. (48) His friends blamed him and a company of the folk laughed at him and marvelled at
his folly and his credulity in accepting the sharpers' talk, without suspicion, and meddling with that which he understood not and thrusting himself
into that whereof he was not assured..Therewith the king was filled with wrath and said, "Bring him forthright," So they brought the youth before
him, shackled, and the king said to him, "Out on thee! Thou hast sinned a great sin and the time of thy life hath been long; (112) but needs must we
put thee to death, for that there is for us no ease in thy life after this," "O king," answered he, "know that I, by Allah, am guiltless, and by reason of
this I hope for life, for that he who is guiltless of offence goeth not in fear of punishment neither maketh great his mourning and his concern; but
whoso hath sinned, needs must his sin be expiated upon him, though his life be prolonged, and it shall overtake him, even as it overtook Dadbin the
king and his vizier." "How was that?" asked Azadbekht, and the youth said,.I seated myself amiddleward the saloon, misdoubting, and as I sat,
there came down on me from the estrade seven naked men, without other clothing than leather girdles about their waists. One of them came up to
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me and took my turban, whilst another took my handkerchief, that was in my sleeve, with my money, and a third stripped me of my clothes; after
which a fourth came and bound my hands behind me with his girdle. Then they all took me up, pinioned as I was, and casting me down, fell
a-dragging me towards a sink-hole that was there and were about to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a violent knocking at the door. When
they heard this, they were afraid and their minds were diverted from me by fear; so the woman went out and presently returning, said to them, 'Fear
not; no harm shall betide you this day. It is only your comrade who hath brought you your noon-meal.' With this the new-comer entered, bringing
with him a roasted lamb; and when he came in to them, he said to them, 'What is to do with you, that ye have tucked up [your sleeves and
trousers]?' Quoth they, '[This is] a piece of game we have caught.'.Awhile after this, two merchants presented themselves to the king with two
horses, and one said, 'I ask a thousand dinars for my horse,' and the other, 'I seek five thousand for mine.' Quoth the cook, 'We have experienced the
old man's just judgment; what deemeth the king of fetching him?' So the king bade fetch him, and when he saw the two horses, he said, 'This one is
worth a thousand and the other two thousand dinars.' Quoth the folk, 'This [horse that thou judgeth the lesser worth] is an evident thoroughbred and
he is younger and swifter and more compact of limb than the other, ay, and finer of head and clearer of skin and colour. What token, then, hast thou
of the truth of thy saying?' And the old man said, 'This ye say is all true, but his sire is old and this other is the son of a young horse. Now, when the
son of an old horse standeth still [to rest,] his breath returneth not to him and his rider falleth into the hand of him who followeth after him; but the
son of a young horse, if thou put him to speed and make him run, [then check him] and alight from off him, thou wilt find him untired, by reason of
his robustness.'.? ? ? ? ? Thou whose desire possesseth my soul, the love of whom Hold on my reins hath gotten and will not let me free,.?STORY
OF THE SHARPER AND THE MERCHANTS..So the vizier went in to his daughter and said to her, 'O my daughter, the king seeketh thee of me
and desireth to marry thee.' 'O my father,' answered she 'I desire not a husband and if thou wilt marry me, marry me not but with one who shall be
below me in rank and I nobler than he, so he may not turn to other than myself nor lift his eyes upon me, and marry me not to one who is nobler
than I, lest I be with him as a slave-girl and a serving-woman.' So the vizier returned to the king and acquainted him with that which his daughter
had said, whereat he redoubled in desire and love-liking for her and said to her father, 'An thou marry me not to her of good grace, I will take her
by force in thy despite.' The vizier again betook himself to his daughter and repeated to her the king's words, but she replied, 'I desire not a
husband.' So he returned to the king and told him what she said, and he was wroth and threatened the vizier, whereupon the latter took his daughter
and fled with her..Therewithal the king bade all his officers go round about in the thoroughfares and colleges [of the town] and bring before him all
strangers whom they found there. So they went forth and brought him much people, amongst whom was the man who had painted the portrait.
When they came into the presence, the Sultan bade the crier make proclamation that whoso wrought the portrait should discover himself and have
whatsoever he desired. So the poor man came forward and kissing the earth before the king, said to him, "O king of the age, I am he who painted
yonder portrait." Quoth El Aziz, "And knowest thou who she is?" "Yes," answered the other; "this is the portrait of Mariyeh, daughter of the king
of Baghdad." The king ordered him a dress of honour and a slave-girl [and he went his way]. Then said El Abbas, "O father mine, give me leave to
go to her, so I may look upon her; else shall I depart the world, without fail." The king his father wept and answered, saying, "O my son, I builded
thee a bath, that it might divert thee from leaving me, and behold it hath been the cause of thy going forth; but the commandment of God is a
foreordained (61) decree." (62).So Ishac returned to the slave-dealer and said to him, 'Harkye, Gaffer Said!*' 'At thy service, O my lord,' answered
the old man; and Ishac said, 'In the corridor is a cell and therein a damsel pale of colour. What is her price in money and how much dost thou ask
for her?, Quoth the slave-dealer, 'She whom thou mentionest is called Tuhfet el Hemca.' (174) 'What is the meaning of El Hemca?' asked Ishac, and
the old man replied, 'Her price hath been paid down an hundred times and she still saith, "Show me him who desireth to buy me;" and when I show
her to him, she saith, "This fellow is not to my liking; he hath in him such and such a default." And in every one who would fain buy her she
allegeth some default or other, so that none careth now to buy her and none seeketh her, for fear lest she discover some default in him.' Quoth
Ishac, 'She seeketh presently to sell herself; so go thou to her and enquire of her and see her price and send her to the palace.' 'O my lord,' answered
Said, 'her price is an hundred dinars, though, were she whole of this paleness that is upon her face, she would be worth a thousand; but folly and
pallor have diminished her value; and behold, I will go to her and consult her of this.' So he betook himself to her, and said to her, 'Wilt thou be
sold to Ishac ben Ibrahim el Mausili?' 'Yes,' answered she, and he said, 'Leave frowardness, (175) for to whom doth it happen to be in the house of
Ishac the boon-companion?' (176).? ? ? ? ? And whenas the dogs at a fountain have lapped, The lions to drink of the water forbear.".? ? ? ? ? Th'
Amir (quoth it) am I whose charms are still desired; Absent or present, all in loving me consent..So the old man put his head forth of the window
and called the youth, who came to him from the mosque and sought leave [to enter]. The Muezzin bade him enter, and when he came in to the
damsel, he knew her and she knew him; whereupon he turned back in bewilderment and would have fled; but she sprang up to him and seized him,
and they embraced and wept together, till they fell down on the ground in a swoon. When the old man saw them in this plight, he feared for himself
and fled forth, seeing not the way for drunkenness. His neighbour the Jew met him and said to him, "How comes it that I see thee confounded?"
"How should I not be confounded," answered the old man, "seeing that the damsel who is with me is fallen in love with the servant of the mosque
and they have embraced and fallen down in a swoon? Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of this and be wroth with me; so tell me thou
what is to be done in this wherewith I am afflicted of the affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the nonce, take this casting-bottle of rose-water
and go forth-right and sprinkle them therewith. If they be aswoon for this their foregathering and embracement, they will come to themselves, and
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if otherwise, do thou flee.".? ? ? ? ? A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd leave their idols and her face for only Lord would
know;.? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..When she had made
an end of her song and laid down the lute, Ishac looked fixedly on her, then took her hand and offered to kiss it; but she snatched it from him and
said to him, 'Allah, O my lord, do not that!' Quoth he, 'Be silent. By Allah, I had said that there was not in the world the like of me; but now I have
found my dinar (180) in the craft but a danic, (181) "for thou art, beyond comparison or approximation or reckoning, more excellent of skill than I!
This very day will I carry thee up to the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid, and whenas his glance lighteth on thee, thou wilt become a
princess of womankind. So, Allah, Allah upon thee, O my lady, whenas thou becomest of the household of the Commander of the Faithful, do not
thou forget me!' And she replied, saying, 'Allah, O my lord, thou art the source of my fortunes and in thee is my heart fortified.' So he took her hand
and made a covenant with her of this and she swore to him that she would not forget him..? ? ? ? ? Though Fortune whiles to thee belike may be
unjust, Her seasons change and man's excused if he transgress..? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope
of union some whit my strength sustain..El Abbas went in and passed from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber
aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh, whereupon he fell down in a swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El
Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came and finding the prince cast down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water.
After awhile he revived and the king said to him, "God keep thee, (60) O my son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I
did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed me a thousand regrets and there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch
the [chief] painter, and when he stood before him, he said to him, "Tell me of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else
will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king," answered the painter, "I limned it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and
looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest thou the art of painting?' And he replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a
rare piece of work.' So he wrought yonder portrait and went away and I know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".Were not
the darkness still in gender masculine, iii. 193..? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and thy sight; All incumbent thy
possession and thy love a law of right..81. The Foolish Schoolmaster dclxvi.11. Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter (239).91. The Loves of
Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.The ship tarried with him some days, till he should be certified what he would do, (104) and he said, 'I will
enquire of the merchants what this merchandise profiteth and in what country it lacketh and how much is the gain thereon.' [So he questioned them
and] they directed him to a far country, where his dirhem should profit a hundredfold. Accordingly, he set sail and steered for the land in question;
but, as he went, there blew on him a tempestuous wind and the ship foundered. The merchant saved himself on a plank and the wind cast him up,
naked as he was, on the sea-shore, hard by a town there. So he praised God and gave Him thanks for his preservation; then, seeing a great village
hard by, he betook himself thither and saw, seated therein, a very old man, whom he acquainted with his case and that which had betided him. The
old man grieved sore for him, when he heard his story, and set food before him. So he ate and the old man said to him, 'Abide here with me, so I
may make thee my steward and factor over a farm I have here, and thou shall have of me five dirhems (105) a day.' 'God make fair thy reward,'
answered the merchant, 'and requite thee with benefits!'.? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman dccccxviii.?Story of Abou Sabir..Had we thy coming
known, we would for sacrifice, i. 13..? ? ? ? ? Whenas in body ye from us are far removed, would God I knew who shall to us himself with news of
you present!.? ? ? ? ? For indeed I am mated with longing love in public and privily, Nor ever my heart, alas I will cease from mourning, will I or
nill..Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the, iii. 199.Then he wept again and El Abbas said to him, "Fear not for me, for thou knowest my
prowess and my puissance in returning answers in the assemblies of the land and my good breeding (63) and skill in rhetoric; and indeed he whose
father thou art and whom thou hast reared and bred and in whom thou hast united praiseworthy qualities, the repute whereof hath traversed the East
and the West, thou needest not fear for him, more by token that I purpose but to seek diversion (64) and return to thee, if it be the will of God the
Most High." Quoth the king, "Whom wilt thou take with thee of attendants and [what] of good?" "O father mine," replied El Abbas, "I have no
need of horses or camels or arms, for I purpose not battle, and I will have none go forth with me save my servant Aamir and no more.".When the
merchants saw him, they accosted him and said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having
with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at
this boy and have pity on him, for that his father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward
be with God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught
wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest
me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the
folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do. When the man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him
the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did
the merchant her husband; and all who were present blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..Calcutta (1814-18) Text. 183.There was
once, of old days, a king of the kings, whose name was Azadbekht; his [capital] city was called Kuneim Mudoud and his kingdom extended to the
confines of Seistan and from the frontiers of Hindustan to the sea He had ten viziers, who ordered his state and his dominion, and he was possessed
of judgment and exceeding wisdom. One day he went forth with certain of his guards to the chase and fell in with an eunuch on horseback, holding
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in his hand the halter of a mule, which he led along. On the mule's back was a litter of gold-inwoven brocade, garded about with an embroidered
band set with gold and jewels, and over against the litter was a company of horsemen. When King Azadbekht saw this, he separated himself from
his companions and making for the mule and the horsemen, questioned the latter, saying, "To whom belongeth this litter and what is therein?". The
eunuch answered, (for he knew not that he was King Azadbekht,) saying, "This litter belongeth to Isfehend, vizier to King Azadbekht, and therein
is his daughter, whom he purposeth to marry to Zad Shah the King.".When the Khalif heard this, her speech pleased him and he strained her to his
bosom. Then he went forth from her and locked the door upon her, as before; whereupon she took the book and sat looking in it awhile. Presently,
she laid it down and taking the lute, tightened its strings. Then she smote thereon, after a wondrous fashion, such as would have moved inanimate
things [to delight], and fell to singing marvellous melodies and chanting the following verses:.Noureddin Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii,
3..A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about him, and presently, chancing to look aside, he espied,
on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he turned to those who were present and said to them,
"To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his wife." So he went down, (and indeed love had made
him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him, "Take this letter and go with it to such a city and bring me
the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and passed that night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave
of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed against him..Ill Effects of Precipitation, Of the, i. 98..Presently
she felt a breath upon her face; whereupon she awoke and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her, and with her her three sisters, Queen Jemreh,
Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh. So she arose and kissed their hands and rejoiced in them with the utmost joy and they abode, she and they,
in talk and converse, what while she related to them her history, from the time of her purchase by the Mughrebi to that of her coming to the
slave-dealers' barrack, where she besought Ishac en Nedim to buy her, and how she won to Er Reshid, till the moment when Iblis came to her and
brought her to them. They gave not over talking till the sun declined and turned pale and the season of sundown drew near and the day departed,
whereupon Tuhfeh was instant in supplication to God the Most High, on the occasion of the prayer of sundown, that He would reunite her with her
lord Er Reshid..When it was the time of the evening meal, the king repaired to the sitting-chamber and summoning the vizier, sought of him the
story he had promised him; and the vizier said, "They avouch, O king, that.Then they fell to journeying night and day, and as they went, behold,
they sighted a camp of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there
were around them sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made
raids and took his cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the
camp, he dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested
awhile of the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw water for us in thy water-bag, by way of
provision for the road.".I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed, ii. 255..? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.? ? ? ? ? b, The
Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dcccclxxx.? ? ? ? ? A good it is to have one's loved ones ever near,.A Damsel made for love and decked with subtle
grace, iii. 192..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down
by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he
fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this
village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy
father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and
knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going about in quest of him and
informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and
well, though she saw him not..Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her
dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I
to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water
therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them and giving her my
clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..? ? ? ? ? v. The Stolen Purse dccccxcix.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclii."O elder,"
added she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he,
"spare thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O
elder, I am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou
be assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden
thee beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".? ? ? ? ? So get thee gone, then, from a house wherein thou art abased And let not
severance from friends lie heavy on thy spright..32. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.There was once a man who was exceeding
cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The caravan wherein he was came by night to the
gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of
the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about
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seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..Khorassan, his Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of, i. 218..? ? ? ? ? Till in a robe of sandal
green 'twas clad And veil that blended rose and flame (216) in hue..When they came to themselves, they wept awhile and the folk assembled about
them, marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So the young men vied with each other who should be the first to
discover the story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out, 'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the day!' and said to them, 'Why have
ye broken open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel is my slave-girl and she hath agreed with you upon a device
to take the good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I appeal to God and to the just king, so he may quit me of these
wrong-doing youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then words waxed many between them and the folk plunged into talk
and prate and discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended] slave-girl, and the strife waxed amain between them, so that [at last]
they carried them up to the king..Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and
recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman
who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and
all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the
last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came
of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and
never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and
the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her story..? ? ? ? ? O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, Give ear unto
my words and verses thereanent..The company marvelled at this story and at the doings of women. Then came forward a fourth officer and said,
'Verily, that which hath betided me of strange adventures is yet more extraordinary than this; and it was on this wise..? ? ? ? ? For nought of
worldly fortune I weep! my only joy In seeing thee consisteth and in thy seeing me..When the morning morrowed, they found themselves reduced
to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his horse. So they made sure of destruction and Hudheifeh
came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out, saying, "Harkye, my masters of Baghdad! Let none
come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me in single combat and I will meet him, and may he
who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear your Amir return me an answer?" But Saad, the
amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head, whenas he heard him summon him to single
combat..So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the oppressed and God granted
him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were made whole; and on this wise
she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the neighbours acquainted him with his
wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her chastity and prayerfulness; and he wept
for her loss..? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with beauty, wherein Thick stars of pure silver shine forth to the eye..Moreover, King Shehriyar
summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had betided him with his wife, first and last; so they wrote this and named it "The
Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to (195) thirty volumes and these the king laid up in his treasury. Then the two
kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that indeed God the Most High had changed their mourning into joyance; and on
this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who maketh void the dwelling-places and
peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the Most High; their houses were laid waste and their palaces ruined and the
kings inherited their riches..Would we may live together, and when we come to die, i. 47..114. El Abbas and the King's Daughter of Baghdad
dcccclxvi.After that, there appeared a queen, never saw eyes a goodlier than she nor than her attributes; she was clad in rich raiment, embroidered
with pearls and jewels, and on her head was a crown set with various kinds of pearls and jewels. About her were five hundred slave-girls,
high-bosomed maids, as they were moons, screening her, right and left, and she among them as she were the moon on the night of its full, for that
she was the most of them in majesty and dignity. She gave not over walking, till she came to Tuhfeh, whom she found gazing on her in amazement;
and when the latter saw her turn to her, she rose to her, standing on her feet, and saluted her and kissed the earth before her..13. The Wolf and the
Fox cxlviii.Then the queen entered the palace and sat down on the throne of the circumcision (231) at the upper end of the hall, whereupon Tuhfeh
took the lute and pressing it to her bosom, touched its strings on such wise that the wits of all present were bewildered and the Sheikh Iblis said to
her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, I conjure thee, by the life of this worshipful queen, sing for me and praise thyself, and gainsay me not.' Quoth she,
'Hearkening and obedience; yet, but for the adjuration by which thou conjurest me, I had not done this. Doth any praise himself? What manner of
thing is this?' Then she improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love him that blamest, Shall lovers be blamed for
the errors of Fate?
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Procli Diadochi in Platonis Timaeum Commentaria Volume 3
The Complete Works of John Ruskin Vol 25 Praeterita Poems and Letters
General Methods of Teaching in Elementary Schools Including the Kindergarten and Grades I to VI
A Book of Carnegie Libraries
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Lady Jane Grey and Her Times
Proceedings Volumes 6-8
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Memoirs of Beranger Written by Himself
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Transactions of the American Association of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Volume 11
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Transactions of the Cumberland Westmorland Antiquarian Archeological Society Volume 3
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Present State of the Spanish Colonies Including a Particular Report of Hispanola
Bradshaws Companion to the Continent
Thomas de Quincey His Life and Writings Volume 1
Elementary Arithmetic with Brief Notices of Its History
An English Garner Critical Essays and Literary Fragments with an Introduction by J Churton Collins 1903
Index to Executive Documents
The Filigree Ball Being a Full and True Account of the Solution of the Mystery Concerning the Jeffrey-Moore Affair
Technical Methods of Ore Analysis
Tuberculosis Its Cause Cure and Prevention
Vesuvius
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